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Minutes of Town Council Meeting
February 14, 2012
Glasgow Public Library
ROUGH DRAFT
Council Members Present:  Susan Wood, Roger Funkhouser, Mike Turner, Monica Dock, Ruby Clark, Caleb Keckler.
Also Present:  Town Manager Ryan Spitzer, Mayor Sam Blackburn, Town Secretary Jane Higginbotham, Town Attorney Tom Simons. 

Guests Present:  Elise Johnson; Judy Loughhead; Sonny Williams; STP Supervisor Jeff Rankin; Roberta Lyle; Robert Hickman, Glasgow Rescue Squad; Craig Campbell, Glasgow Rescue Squad; Rockbridge County Sheriff Chris Blalock; Roberta Anderson, The News-Gazette; Mary Ayers; ? Early; Mrs. Austin.    
The Pledge of Allegiance was led by Councilor Ruby Clark, followed by a brief prayer.

Mayor Sam Blackburn called the meeting to order at 7:00 PM.

Public Safety Reports:

Glasgow Volunteer Rescue Squad:  Robert Hickman, President of the Glasgow Rescue Squad, gave the annual report, stating there are 17 certified EMT’s, 4 auxiliary members, 4 trainees.  Mr. Hickman stated of  approximately 640-650 calls for 2011, 590 were answered, average response time was 14 minutes, 57% of calls were answered from Glasgow’s substation in Natural Bridge, 43% answered from Glasgow.  Mr. Hickman stated the Rescue Squad helped deliver Christmas boxes for the County, sponsored the annual Christmas parade and decorated the park, participated in Emergency Services Day, equipped all ambulances with monitors, held Riverfest 2011 with a grant from Mohawk.  Mr. Hickman stated the Rescue Squad had received a $6,300 grant from Mohawk for 2012 to purchase carbon dioxide tool for all ambulances, received a $4,300 grant toward purchasing EKG equipment, assisted with all Natural Bridge races along with Buena Vista, were at all Music in the Park events, assisted at the Virginia Horse Center along with Buena Vista, celebrated 67 years in service 1951 – 2011.  Mr. Hickman stated there are 5 members in EMT class currently, 5 members are American Heart Association instructors.  Mr. Hickman stated the County has a paramedic on call from 6:00AM – 6:00PM during the week and 24/7 during the weekend. 
Glasgow Volunteer Fire Department:  No one showed up.
Public Comment Period:  

Councilor Ruby Clark asked Mr. Hickman when the helicopter would start at Carilion Stonewall Jackson Hospital in Lexington.  Mr. Hickman stated the helicopter would be there beginning in April.

Review of Minutes:
Minutes for January 10, 2012 meeting – no comment.

Minutes for January 31, 2012 work session – Town Manager Spitzer handed out corrected first page.  No Comment.

Motion by Ruby Clark and Seconded by Mike Turner to approve minutes.  
Carried unanimous voice vote.

Consideration of Bills:
No comment.
Motion by Ruby Clark and Seconded by Monica Dock to pay bills as presented and any other bills that may come up.  
Carried unanimous voice vote.

Committee/Commission Reports:
A.  Parks and Recreation Committee:  Mrs. Roberta Lyle stated Council had been presented with Parks and Recreation Committee goals for 2012 to consider for budget 2012-2013.
B.  Planning Commission:  Town Manager Spitzer stated the Planning Commission continues to work on the comprehensive plan.  Mr. Spitzer stated the Planning Commission will be working on rezoning i.e. houses located in the business district, etc.  Mr. Spitzer stated he would have a presentation for next Tuesday’s Planning meeting, and should have a draft for Council for the March 2012 meeting.
Police Activity Report:

Town Manager Spitzer stated Sgt. Grimm is on vacation and Council has a copy of his monthly report in their packet.  Mr. Spitzer recognized newly elected Rockbridge County Sheriff Chris Blalock.  Sheriff Blalock stated if anyone had any questions or concerns, to please contact him, as he is always available.  Sheriff Blalock stated the Virginia State Police are back on the Drug Task Force.  Sheriff Blalock stated he has gone to 12-hour shifts for the deputies and that Glasgow and surrounding areas on this end of the County should now see better coverage and more deputies.  Councilor Wood asked if Sgt. Grimm had given any tickets for the month of January.  Mr. Spitzer stated he averages one ticket a day.
Old Business:

A. Abandoned Houses:  Town Manager Spitzer stated owners of the abandoned houses had received letters and were given 30 days to comply, with the deadline being February 17, 2012.  Mr. Spitzer stated owners who did not reply within the deadline would lose ownership and the Town would take possession to do with as see fit.  Mr. Spitzer stated for some of the houses he would like to go ahead and have torn down as soon as possible.  Mr. Spitzer stated he had told owners who wanted the house(s) burned down (5) that the Town would haul the debris away for them.  Mr. Spitzer stated Fitzgerald had bought a building permit for his house and was told everything had to be finished and inspected and approved by the Building Inspector by February 17.  Councilor Wood asked what the cost would be to the Town for cleaning up the debris from demolished/burned houses.  Mr. Spitzer stated dumpsters are $10/day or $100/month; trip to the dump with C&S is $95; $46.50/ton debris x 9 ton canister/trip (C&S has waived this fee in the past); $740 for 10 man hours for 1 house for 2 men and the backhoe.  Mr. Spitzer stated on the high side it would be approximately $10,000 for 5 houses, or about $2,000/house.  Mr. Spitzer asked Council how they would like to proceed when the 30 days are up.  Councilor Funkhouser stated the Town should continue to pursue the 5 that are to be burned and wanted to know what the back taxes were on each property.  Mr. Spitzer stated he would have that for the March meeting.  Mr. Spitzer stated the Walker property was only inspected from the outside but now that the roof has caved in, the Building Inspector can go in and give a thorough list of what needs to be done, or  be determined it is public safety threat and have burned.  Mr. Spitzer stated the Branche property is being worked on, but if not finished by the 17th, the Town can go in and finish it and charge him for the work.  Council stated to send another letter to all owners stating what would be done to each, i.e. being boarded up and charged to the owner, burned down, or Building Inspector returning to go inside and charged to owner.  Mr. Spitzer stated the Town would continue to work on these the remainder of this budget year and into the 2012-2013 budget year.  
B.  Department of Mine & Mineral Engineering Grant Progress:  Town Manager Spitzer stated the Town has completed the new windows, lights, and HVAC projects.  Mr. Spitzer stated he is still waiting on 3 quotes for new doors.  Mr. Spitzer stated approximately $15,000 of a $25,000  grant has been spent.  

C. Appalachian Trail Community Update:  Town Manager Spitzer stated the dedication ceremonies for Buena Vista and Glasgow will be held Thursday, April 19, 2012.  Buena Vista’s ceremony will be in the morning followed by lunch at Glen Maury Park.  Glasgow’s ceremony will be at 1:30 PM at the hiker shelter.  Mr. Spitzer stated 5 speakers will speak for 30 minutes at the Buena Vista and Glasgow ceremonies.  Mr. Spitzer stated plans are being made for the entire Natural Bridge Elementary School to attend Glasgow’s ceremony.  Mr. Spitzer stated the cakes to be served for refreshment will be from Kroger and will be screen printed with the ATC logo.
New Business:  

A.  Auditors:  Town Manager Spitzer stated the Town has a contract with VML/VaCo for auditing purposes.  Mr. Spitzer stated the cost this year was well above what has been paid in the past to Mary Earhart.  Mr. Spitzer stated VML/VaCo said this was because of the initial start-up process.  Mr. Spitzer stated he was not impressed with VML/VaCo’s work as the Town still had to do a lot of the work for Robinson, Farmer and Cox that used to be done by Mary Earhart.  Mr. Spitzer stated when he first spoke to VML/VaCo, he was told the cost would not be more than what the Town paid to Mary Earhart (and that was after he gave them all the information they requested through the RFP).  Mr. Spitzer reminded Council that the main purpose for the audits is for grant money reception, and that by State Code, the Town is not required to get an audit.  Council asked Mr. Spitzer to talk to VML/VaCo to have a representative come to a future Council meeting.
B. Class for Jeff Rankin:  Mr. Spitzer stated STP Supervisor Jeff Rankin would like to attend the annual water and wastewater conference in Roanoke in April.  Mr. Spitzer stated Mr. Rankin gets credits toward his license.  Mr. Rankin stated he needs 20 credits per year for each license every 2 years, and that he would get 8 credits for attending this conference.  Mr. Spitzer stated the cost of the 2-day conference is $180 (early bird rate), plus one night for a hotel.  

Motion by Ruby Clark and Seconded by Mike Turner for Jeff Rankin to attend the annual water and wastewater conference in Roanoke.

Carried unanimous voice vote.

Town Manager Spitzer told Council they had a copy of the project proposal from Hurt and Proffitt on the oxidation ditch and asked if Council was in agreement with the proposal before he signs.  Council stated yes.

C. Card Machines:  Mr. Spitzer stated the Town recently spoke with a company out of Tennessee who handles debit/credit card machines for local governments.  Mr. Spitzer stated the only cost to the locality is $100 for purchase of the card reading machine.  Mr. Spitzer stated there would be a $1 or 2.75% convenience fee, whichever is greater, to the customer.  Mr. Spitzer stated there are no yearly contracts and no minimum usage agreements for the Town.  Mr. Spitzer stated the Town will have no record of account numbers, social security numbers, etc., and if the customer does not have sufficient funds in the account to cover the bill, it will automatically decline the card.  Mr. Spitzer stated the company posts the money into the Town’s account 2 days after the transaction.  Council agreed to have Mr. Spitzer install the machine in Town Hall to take payments for water bills, taxes, decals, etc. 
Comments:

Councilor Wood asked if the Town had heard from VDOT regarding the resolution sent to them on taking over roads in the trailer park.  Mr. Spitzer stated VDOT is still doing a study on this.

Mrs. Judy Loughhead, owner of Pineland Trailer Park, stated she had told tenants they could put bags of leaves out with their trash on Tuesdays to be picked up.  Mr. Spitzer stated it depends on who drives the C&S truck as to whether the leaves are picked up or not.  Mr. Spitzer stated according to Town ordinance, residents are to call Town Hall to be put on the work order when they have leaves, brush, appliances or furniture to be picked up.
Public dismissed at 8:15 PM.

Motion by Caleb Keckler and Seconded by Ruby Clark for Council to go into Executive Session.

Carried unanimous voice vote.

Motion by Ruby Clark and Seconded by Mike Turner for Council to leave Executive Session.

Carried unanimous voice vote.

Motion by Ruby Clark and Seconded by Mike Turner that Council only discussed what went into Executive Session for.
Council called Mrs. Elise Johnson in to the meeting and told her they are still looking at different options for a location for a new well and will get in touch with her when a decision is reached.

Motion by Caleb Keckler and Seconded by Ruby Clark for Council to return to Executive Session for a personnel matter.

Carried unanimous voice vote.

Motion by Ruby Clark and Seconded by Caleb Keckler for Council to leave Executive Session.

Carried unanimous voice vote.

Motion by Ruby Clark and Seconded by Caleb Keckler that Council only discussed what went into Executive Session for.

Meeting adjourned at 8:45 PM.
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